STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
  MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 8 MARCH 2016
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:







No items were raised.

PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Ford (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Chris Morgan, Cllr Paul Tipney, Cllr Keith Turpin, County Cllr Hugh Davies, Aly Prowse (Clerk), 2 members of the public. 

199/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

There were no apologies for absence. 
200/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 9.2.16:

The minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.
201/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

There were no declarations of interest.

202/15
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
1. The County Council has set its Council Tax which includes a provision for the Somerset River’s Authority and 2% adult social care.

2. The South West Devolution Bid has been approved by Full Council.

3. Cllr Davies reminded councillors of the Fracking meeting in Washford on 10.3.16.

4. The new coastal access path will be opened at Donniford on 15.3.16. 
5. SCC Press Release – Members of the public who report potholes can now receive email updates to track the repair process. This system is available if the report of a pothole is through Somerset Direct on 

0300 123 2224. Cllr Searle asked Cllr Davies to take up the issue of potholes, and in particular, only repairing those at 40mm deep when others next to it are say 30mm, and are left only to be revisited for repair at a later date which did not seem to make economic sense.
203/15
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

Cllr Goss
Cllr Goss has been involved with the creation of the “Stogursey Hub” designed to help job seekers improve employment skills including completing application forms and CVs; equipment will be provided. The Hub will be run by volunteers. There are 3 volunteers currently, but eight are required. The PCC has in principle, agreed that the Church Rooms can be used as a venue.  Job Centre Plus in Bridgwater is likely to close and transfer to Taunton, so the Stogursey Hub will take on greater importance. Cllr Goss said that an application for CIM funding will be submitted for a development officer to coordinate the hubs and provide assistance to the volunteers.

Cllr Morgan

1. WSC has approved a balanced budget for 2016/17 and 2017/18 but it is not guaranteed after this period. 
2. At the WSC Cabinet on 2.3.16, two CIM applications were decided. The application from Watchet for £20k for a mural on the sea wall was turned down, principally because it was not value for money and the application from Otterhampton for an enhanced play area and outdoor gym equipment was approved. 

3. Cllr Morgan also reported on the ‘New Nuclear Local Authorities Group’ meeting he attended last week.

204/15
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 4
SIS Scheme (traffic calming measures) – Cllr Davies was asked by SCC if this application is to proceed as an email had been received from the School advising that it was going to fund the project. The scheme costing circa £15k, had been agreed for 2016/17 funding by SCC, so it does not seem to make sense for the School to fund as they could spend the money elsewhere. Cllr Searle spoke to 

B. Barnes to advise that the letter to SCC could be retracted and suggested she phone Cllr Davies. Cllr Davies will follow this up with B. Barnes on 9.3.16. Action: Cllr Davies
Item 8
Blocked ditches along C182 – This work is now complete.
Item 9
Glebe Wall – WSC Building Control inspected the wall and concluded it is not dangerous.
Item 10
Closed Churchyard Mowing (right hand side) – The Chairman had copied a letter from J.Foster to all Councillors stating his position regarding this proposal. Cllr Searle expressed his concern because the churchyard is looking so nice now with lots of primroses and daffodils in bloom that the effect would be lost in long grass. He asked councillors to visit the churchyard to see for themselves. Cllr Elenor thought John had misunderstood some of the proposal, as it is the intention to cut the grass 3 or 4 times per year and to keep the paths cut to the graves. Cllr Ford suggested we should discuss costs with John for the cutting as above. Cllr Searle has arranged to meet with John on 10.3.16 at 9.15am.

Item 11
Paddon’s Play Area – Follow up this outstanding action. Action: Clerk
Item 12
Ash Tree – The Landmark Trust has been advised of the damage to the gable end of The Mill caused by the tree and will take action. During the course of this action, the LT forwarded a 1967 conveyancing document which revealed that M.Plowright owned the triangle of land in Castle St. 

Item 13 
Collapsed Pipe at Idson, Stolford – This work has not been done. Action Continues
Item 14
Pop-Up-Sport SCC Health & Wellbeing Budget fund - £250 grant awarded. The Clerk has ordered the sport equipment.

Item 16
Finger Posts – This was the subject of much discussion, following an initial email from I.Baikie to Highways asking for the parish finger posts to be repainted. SCC then issued a statement advising that the finger posts would no longer be painted by SCC; that parish councils could paint them as long as materials and safety standards are adhered to. Cllr Morgan emailed councillors suggesting we arrange a working party to paint them. Cllr Tipney does not think we should take on this work as if we go down this route we won’t know where to stop and this should be the work of the County and District Councils who should carry out their duties. Cllr Turpin added that if we attempt to do these things, other works will be left for us to do. Cllrs Goss and Jones’s views are that if we want the parish to look nice, we may well have to do some of the works ourselves. Cllr Searle said that EDF had agreed to paint the posts on the C182 and asked whether they might do the parish posts; Cllr Morgan believed not due to lack of funds. 
Cllr Elenor said it could involve a lot of work with the number of finger posts in the parish. Each would need rubbing down, priming and then top coated which could amount to a lot of time and cost, so his view is that we should consider this course of action carefully. Cllr Goss suggested that we agree in principle to review the work and cost involved before making any decision. A vote was taken on this principle. Cllr Tipney asked for a recorded vote. Votes for 7 (Cllrs Boxall, Jones, Ford, Elenor, Morgan, Goss and Searle). Against 3 (Cllrs Coles, Turpin and Tipney. The emails from SCC in relation to this item will be re-sent to councillors. Action: Clerk.
Item 18
Castle St Flood Scheme – This meeting will take place in the first couple of weeks in April.

Item 19
Babbling Brook Wall – WSC Building Control visited the site and deemed the wall as not dangerous.

Item 20 Stones on Verges at Stolford – There has been a lot of correspondence on this item and we have requested maps from Highways to identify land/verges owned by them. Cllr Morgan said it is not up to individuals to put stones on land not owned by them to prevent others parking. Cllr Tipney said this is not a Council matter, which has been relayed to Ms Dunnett in a letter from the Clerk.

Item 21
Flooding Steyning Manor/Monkton – Highways has carried out the works. A thank you letter has been sent to P.Owen.

205/15
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

There were no items raised. 

206/15
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

Feasibility Study Village Hall (Cllr Searle) 
1. Cllr Ford confirmed £400k will come from the Stogursey Sports and Leisure fund; £200k from the general CIM fund and £400k from the West Somerset fund. An application has been made to Sport England for £75k and an application is being prepared for the Big Lottery.  It is Cllr Ford’s assessment that the full funding will not be obtained and therefore a phased approach should be adopted. The first couple of stages should be the changing facilities and the cover to the multi sports area as these would produce both the largest and immediate benefit. Currently an architect’s brief is being drawn up in readiness to proceed when funding is in place. The next meeting will be in April/May.

2. Cllrs Morgan and Goss spoke about the high VAT cost implications as apart from new build (exempt from VAT) VAT costs for refurbishment will be high and it will be a challenge to find the money. 

3. The Trustees are reviewing the Constitution of the Victory Hall to ensure the Trustee’s liability is not compromised should anything go wrong with the project. Changes would then be made to the Constitution if permitted and/or appropriate. 
207/15
BURGAGE RD PLAY AREA (BRPA):
Further vandalism has occurred to the shelter in the play area, this time to the roof. We have a fair idea who is responsible (older youths) but witnesses are reluctant to give names for fear of repercussion. Cllr Elenor said it is sad that people will not come forward. The roof will need repairing as there are sharp edges. Cllr Searle said he logged the incident with the Police, whose first question was had we CCTV. If the vandalism continues it is something we may need to consider. The younger children continue to make good use of the play area.

208/15
POTENTIAL MILL REFURBISHMENT:
Cllr Boxall said despite our best efforts to arrange a meeting with the interested parties to investigate the enhancement of the Mill, the Landmark Trust (LT) has more or less ‘scuppered’ our plans, by a basic lack of interest and commitment. The LT are “too busy” to come to a meeting and suggested that if we could provide circa £30k up front, they would arrange a survey. We are unable to do this. It needed the LT to pay for the survey as owners, and then we could have orchestrated the fund raising bids. It is very disappointing but we are unable to accept the LT terms.

209/15
MEETING REPORTS:
1. 18.2.16 Steart Forum
a) The Clerk reported that the majority of the meeting featured Steart Marshes which has recorded a record number of birds, exceeding expectations, with some including Dunlin and Little Egret, reaching National importance levels.

b) S.Littler confirmed that there are no immediate plans for a cycle path between Combwich and Hinkley Point and that currently she has only “lines on maps” to enhance the bridleways along the Steart and Stolford Commons
c) The shingle ridge at Stolford is undergoing annual maintenance. Cllr Jones added that an information board about Stolford has been erected by Natural England on the Common.
d) Following the meeting, Cllr Goss wrote to D.Stokes (EDF) to ask about repairs to the emergency escape route between Hinkley Point and Stolford and was advised that initial prices received were too high, so other tenders are being sought.
2. 23.2.16 Magna Inspection
a) Cllr Searle and Cllr Ford toured the parish with Magna and overall, reported that the properties were in quite good shape although there were a couple of areas in need of improvement. 
b) Parking of vehicles by non-residents in Park View was raised. Magna agreed to reinstate the “Resident’s only” signs, but these are only advisory and cannot be policed.
c) The path off Vicarage Rd that runs behind Burgage Rd to the play area has been tarmac’d, although there is a piece in the middle that has not been done. Cllr Ford said had we been made aware, we could have arranged for this small bit of path to be done.
3. 24.2.16 Farringdon Hill Horse Crossing

Cllr Jones said the meeting to discuss the current mess at the Farringdon Hill Horse Crossing has left the various agencies scratching their heads for a permanent solution. It may need to be tarmac’d, with assurances that horses will be able to cope, although it was agreed to consider a ‘rubber block’ surface suggested by Richard Ayre which would be cheaper and potentially safer than tarmac for horses to negotiate. Councillors generally agreed that the design and implementation had been extremely poor.
4. 26.2.16 SSG
B Station

Fleet-wide, rings (jewellery) have been banned (or have to be taped) following an accident where an employee lost a finger. The Station Director is encouraging all employees to use the Cannington by-pass. The outage is nearing completion and the life expectancy of the B Station is now 2023.

A Station
There has been one recordable accident since the last SSG (a small trip in an office); there have been 35 voluntary redundancies since the new parent company took over which had been predicted to be 60; the plant will move into “Care and Maintenance” in 2027; both ponds are now drained and stabilised; the demolition of the turbine hall is planned for early 2017; the diesel plume will be dealt with between May-September 2016; the Intermediate Level Waste strategy for milling of the pond skips is not going ahead – extra storage will be required as a consequence, subject to planning permission.
5. 2.3.16 Farming and Wildlife Advisory Group (FWAG)

Cllrs Searle and Turpin attended the meeting which was quite productive culminating in a commitment to look at flood alleviation by Water Cottage in Burton. We will ask for Newnham to be included as the two are related (i.e. if Burton is flooded then Newnham will almost certainly be flooded as well).
6. 4.3.16 PCC

Cllr Jones said the finances of the Church was the main topic of discussion. Some effort has been made to keep people away from the Priory Wall by taping if off.
7. 4.3.16 Lengths-man

This meeting has been deferred until 11.3.16
8. 7.3.16 Quantock Panel

Cllr Boxall said because of a clash of dates only 6 people were present. D.Peake categorically said there is no money available to maintain finger posts.
210/15
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

13.4.16 – Main Site Forum

28.4.16 – Transport Forum

211/15
CORRESPONDENCE:
Received/Sent: 
a) From Peter Owen (Highways) – Confirming he will be instructing the ‘obstruction’ at Priors Cottage, Stolford to be removed.

b) April Dunnett – Various letters in relation to the stones placed on the verge by the telephone box in Stolford. The Clerk has responded that the Council is not responsible for the verges; that she should contact Highways in the first instance to establish land ownership.

c) To Highways – Requesting maps of Highway’s owned land/verges in relation to b) above.

d) Police Statistics (P.Bolton) – The year to date recorded crimes for all areas patrolled out of Williton is 408, a 10% reduction on the previous year. He asked that we remind people that this is the time of year when break-ins occur in outbuildings and sheds and to be aware of cold-callers in the area selling household items and another group allegedly deaf/dumb, selling paintings. Cllr Morgan said the police statistics issued are not helpful as they tell us nothing about our parish. There was also an incident in Lime St that was not reported to us, and the Police had missed an opportunity to reassure us about the incident. The Clerk was asked to contact the Police to complain about the way the statistics are now produced. Action: Clerk  
e) West Somerset Star Volunteer of the Year – Agenda item for next week. Action: Clerk
f) M.Peaster at Over Stowey – ground maintenance company seeking work.
g) To A.Goodchild (C.Ford) in support of the Victory Hall CIM application.

h) From CCS – seeking support for a CIM application to fund a Village Agent. Councillors do not support this.

i) Notification of Somerset Day on 11.5.16 encouraging people to participate in events throughout the County.
j) From WSC – acknowledging Cllr Boxall’s return to the Quantock Panel.
k) From SCC – formal notification of the £250 grant from the Health and Wellbeing Budget.

l) From EDF – Community Forum minutes from 14.1.16.

m) School Garden Party re the Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations on 10.6.16, 1.30pm at the Church and a party on the School field at 2.30pm. Cllr Searle will approach Lady Gass to ask if she is willing to sponsor a commemorative trinket to mark the date for the village children. Action: Cllr Searle. 









Cllr Morgan left the meeting at 9pm
212/15
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Stolford Bin and Burgage Rd Play Area Bins
Still nothing has materialised. There appears to be a problem with the District Labour Organisation (DLO) who manage this operation. K.Richards has made attempts to resolve and everything in place but the DLO is not implementing the actions. Cllr Ford suggested we should send copies of all the correspondence with a letter to the Chief Executive (of Taunton Deane and West Somerset). This was AGREED. Action: Clerk
2. Working Party for The Gravel

This was arranged for 7 April at 10am. We will consider how to deal with the vegetation in the walls, cleaning the surface of the slabs and removal of the old Christmas tree. 
3. Flower Boxes and Repaint Metal Grills around the trees on The Gravel
a) A quote has been received by P.Cross, which will make provision for Cllr Searle to procure the materials to make the 8 boxes (cost reclaimed from the parish council). Each box will cost circa £55 each and will need to be completed in time for summer planting. It was AGREED to proceed as proposed by Cllr Ellenor and seconded by Cllr Goss. 
b) Volunteers to paint the metal grills around the trees will be requested during April/May.

4. Permanent Flagpole

Prices range between £100- £600 depending on height and materials. It was DECIDED to look at the existing temporary flagpoles to see if one of them could be converted into a permanent one. This will be considered at the working party on 7.4.16.

213/15
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. Cllr Searle met with P.Owen to discuss options for the alleviation of flood water between Steyning Manor and Monkton Lane. P.Owen agreed to dig out the grips and clear out some of the ditches. Cllr Searle asked him to write to the land owner to ask him to consider taking enlarging the ditches on his land near the gulley under the road towards Monkton. Cllr Tipney is concerned about the depth that some of these ditches are now, as it could be a problem if cars ended up in them. 
2. Idson Lane
Cllr Searle has inspected the lane and found that the work has not been done. He has left a message for Highways to call him so he can find out what is happening. Action: Ongoing with Cllr Searle.
214/15
PLANNING UPDATE:
The Clerk reported the following:

3/32/16/005 – Erect dung, silage clamp and slurry pit at Dawlea Farm, Stogursey. COMMENTS SENT

3/32/03/016 – Erect steel portal framed extension to existing agricultural building at Hillside Farm, Cockwood. 

COMMENTS SENT.

3/32/16/002 - Replacement 6 x 16 pane sash windows. Zine Farm, Stolford. WITHDRAWN
3/32/15/016 – Creation of off road parking to front of property at The Smithy Burton. NO OBJECTION

Cllr Jones mentioned some issues at Stolford. Cllr Tipney felt this was not relevant to the meeting and that comments should be directed to WSC Planning Department.









Cllr Coles left the meeting at 9.33pm
215/15
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment:
a) A.Prowse - £222.32 – 2 weeks January salary (minute 195/15/1a) plus £444.64 February salary and £21.68 other costs.

b) BRPA - £25.00 – BRPA lease 7.4.16 – 6.4.17.
c) Income - £72 allotment rents (payable 1.4.16)
216/15
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

WL23/30 – Temporary gate removed at Culver St to Fairfield Drive.
WL23/44 – Finger post issue resolved, Culver St to Bon Viste, Knighton.

WL23/95 – Coastal Path – Complaint as diversion maps illegible.

WL23/36 - Broken step on stile – to be reported.
WL23/24 – Sign near School broken and at the end of lane the sign in loose – to be reported.

Cllr Elenor mentioned that the EDF Helping Hands group are looking for work. They suggested undertaking work at Benhole Lane but Cllr Goss said this is within S.Littler’s remit and work is already in hand.

217/15
GROUPS AND PANELS:
Cllr Elenor said the Twinning 30th anniversary celebrations will be held in France, 31 March–4 April; there will be a celebration of St George’s Day on 23 April and planning has started for the Stogursey Festival which this year will be held towards the end of September

218/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 12 April 2016 at 7.00 (Annual Assembly) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.
The meeting ended at 9.38pm
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Date: 12 April 2016


(Chairman) 
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